
 

 

 

From the 

Pastor’s Pen 
 

MEET THE DOUGLAS FAMILY 
     by Lynnae Douglas 

 

Greetings Calvary community in the name of Jesus Christ our Lord! On 

behalf of my family, we want to say thank you so much for warmly 

welcoming us into your church 

family and for your continued care as 

we've transitioned from New York to 

Milwaukee. We are grateful to the 

Lord for his provision and faithful 

guidance in leading us to Calvary. 

 

Caleb and I both sensed a call to 

ministry before we met back in 2009. 

Though our journey took an 

interestingly winding road, that is still 

our great desire--to serve Christ and 

his church, and to build up the people 

of God in faith wherever he may call 

us.  

 

Since graduating from seminary, we 

were living in Manhattan, New York 

where Caleb served as Vicar and then 

later Assistant Pastor of Immanuel Lutheran Church. It was a tremendous 

honor to serve among those dear people in New York City. Caleb is now 

working on doctoral studies at Marquette University in historical theology 

and, by God's gracious provision, it is now my turn to fulfill my internship 

requirement.   (Lynnae will begin her internship at Calvary in mid-

January) 
 

                      continued on page 2 
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On coming to the house, they saw the child 
with his mother Mary, and they bowed down 
and worshiped him. Then they opened their 
treasures and presented him with gifts of gold, 
frankincense and myrrh.           - Matthew 2:11 
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Continued from page 1 

 

 

It is such a privilege to have that opportunity here at Calvary under Pastor Ken's supervision. I am eager to learn 

and grow among you as I continue to discern a call to Word and Sacrament ministry. I'm also so grateful our boys 

Elias, Nathaniel and Joel have the opportunity to grow in such a vibrant, faithful community.  

 

As I think about beginning to serve at Calvary, the psalmist's words come to mind: "Oh magnify the LORD with 

me, and let us exalt his name together!" (Ps. 34:3) 

 

Christ's peace to you all, 

 

Lynnae Douglas 
 

The Calvary Crossroads is published monthly. All news articles should be submitted to the church office by the deadline listed on the church 
calendar.  Electronic submissions are preferred (Sue Rowe:  communications@calvarylc.com).   If you received this issue via e-mail only and 
would like to receive a printed copy in the mail, please contact the Calvary church office  (office@calvarylc.com or 262.786.4010)   Printed 
copies are also available in the Narthex and outside the church office. 

The Vision of Calvary Lutheran Church is:  “Sharing the life-changing message 
of Jesus Christ” 
 
Mission Statement:  Calvary Lutheran Church is a family of Christians, directed 
by the Holy Spirit, growing as disciples of Jesus through worship,  Biblical 
study and prayer that are shared with the community and world. 

 
 

         FOOD PANTRY NEEDS THIS MONTH 

Thank you to everyone who contributed to Calvary’s Cupboard last month.  The next food Sunday is Peanut 

Butter & Jelly Sunday, with collection on January 18 and 19.  Any type of peanut butter or jam/jelly is 

appreciated.  Other items of need at the Waukesha Food Pantry are rice, canned meats, fruits or vegetables, soups, 

and cereals.    

 

If you prefer to make a monetary contribution, please mark your envelope or check with the notation “Food 

Pantry”.   Your continued support is greatly appreciated - thank you! 

The collection of pens and pencils once again received an overwhelming response!  More than 500 working pens 

and pencils were donated to the Right-to-Write organization.   

 

This organization’s  unique and simple program is designed to assist children in developing countries. Donated 

pens and pencils are delivered to schools, orphanages, and hospitals by individual volunteers, travelers, and 

organizations who can distribute them hand to hand, 

person to person, to children who would otherwise not 

have access to pens and pencils.    Thank you again to 

the Baumgartner family for coordinating this ministry. 

mailto:kim@calvarylc.com
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The Vision of Calvary Lutheran Church is:  “Sharing the life-changing message 
of Jesus Christ” 
 
Mission Statement:  Calvary Lutheran Church is a family of Christians, directed 
by the Holy Spirit, growing as disciples of Jesus through worship,  Biblical 
study and prayer that are shared with the community and world. 

COMMUNITY OUTREACH 

JANUARY MISSION OF THE MONTH:  MOSAIC 
 

Mosaic is a faith-based organization serving people with 
intellectual disabilities. Mosaic staff members, volunteers and the 
people they support work together as partners. They are 
passionate about opportunities and partnerships that create 
meaningful lives, in caring communities, giving a voice to the 

needs of the people they serve.  
 
Mosaic was formed in 2003 with the merging of Bethphage (founded in Axtell, Neb. In 1913) and 
Martin Luther Homes (founded in Sterling, Neb. In 1925).  One of the founders of Martin Luther 
Homes, Pastor Hoeger, stated “We are sisters and brothers in this work.  If the angels are glad to 
serve us and human beings, then how much more should we be thankful and happy that we can also 
help others who need our help.” 
 
Reverend Ted and Marion Youngquist first introduced Bethphage to Calvary when Pastor Youngquist 
was an Interim Pastor some 25+ years ago.  Ted and Marion were students at Midland College in 
Fremont, Nebraska in the 1940’s when they first encountered Bethphage.  In his retirement, Pastor 
Ted delighted in telling the Mosaic story and our Mission and Outreach Committee is proud to keep 
telling Ted’s story and his commitment to organizations like Mosaic. 
 
Financial contributions can be made using your weekly offering envelopes or a white pew envelope.  
Please note “Mission of the Month” on your check and/or envelope. 

WELL DONE, CALVARY!  420 pair of mittens, gloves, 

scarves and hats were collected and distributed to worthy 
recipients at an event coordinated by BASICS on Tuesday, 
December 31.    Last year we collected 346 items and two years 
ago the total was 94.   
 

Thank you to RoJean Holler for coordinating this wonderful 
winter ministry and to everyone who participated by donating 
items and helping with the distribution.   

 
 

NEW VOLUNTEERS!  Calvary provides the dinner 

meal at St. Vincent De Paul on the fourth Monday of 
each month.  Our volunteers make the food and 
provide hands-on help in serving the meal.  We were 
delighted to welcome several new volunteers who 
participated in the meal program on 
December 23rd.   
 
Thank you to everyone who is involved 
with this much-needed community 
ministry.  If you’d like more details or 
would like to sign up to make food, serve or deliver 
food, please contact Marge Tyne at 262.347.8963. 
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CONGREGATION NEWS AND EVENTS 

The youth sold refreshments during the intermission and money raised will 
be used to support Calvary’s youth programs next year. 

Tina Baumgartner led the audience in singing 
familiar Christmas carols as part of the 
program. 

Calvary Lutheran Church was pleased to host one of four benefit concerts around Waukesha County on Thursday, December 
12th.  The “Joy of Christmas” Concert was a fundraiser for the Waukesha County Salvation Army and featured the 
renowned and award winning Nordic Brass and the String Quartet of the Wisconsin Philharmonic.  More than 200 people from 
our congregation and the local community attended this annual musical holiday event. 

There are five Thursdays in January …. and that means that the 
SALT’ers (Senior Adults Living Triumphantly) will be gathering in 
Fellowship Hall for an afternoon of FUN & GAMES on January 30th 
from 1:00 - 3:00 p.m.  No need to sign up .. stop by and there will be 
a variety of games to play.  Light refreshments will also be available. 
Come when you can; leave when you must.  Bring a friend! 
 

RECEIVED FROM THE WAUKESHA COUNTY SALVATION ARMY:   
 
"The Waukesha County Salvation Army feels deeply blessed to have been so generously hosted by Brookfield's 

Calvary Lutheran Church in its beautiful facilities, and the standing ovation received at the concert was 

heartwarming for all the musicians, and all the people who worked so hard to make it a success. We thank you all, 

and particularly your Pastor, Ken Nelson, for your remarkable hospitality and support of our humanitarian 

mission to those in most need here in Waukesha County. We feel as though we have a host of new friends."  
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CONGREGATION NEWS AND EVENTS 

WOMEN’S BOOK GROUP 
JANUARY 13 AT 1 P.M. 

MEDIA ROOM #110 
 

We’ll start off the new year with a visit to Narnia. While 
The Lion, the Witch and the Wardrobe by C. S. Lewis is 
technically a children’s book, it touches on countless 
themes that Christians treasure.  This story will be both 
the Book of the Month and the Monday Morning Movie.   
 

MONDAY MORNING MOVIE  
JANUARY 20 AT 9 A.M. 

MEDIA ROOM #110 
 

Narnia:  The Lion, the Witch and the 
Wardrobe.   
 
Bring a friend - all are welcome! 
  

 

WOMEN’S BOOK GROUP 
MONDAY, FEBRUARY 10 AT 1 P.M. 

MEDIA ROOM #110 
 

The book we will be reading for 
February is The Only Woman in the 
Room by Marie Benedict.   
 
Here is Amazon’s summary:   “She 
possessed a stunning beauty. She 
also possessed a stunning mind. 
Could the world handle both?  
 
Her beauty almost certainly saved 
her from the rising Nazi party and 
led to marriage with an Austrian 
arms dealer. Underestimated in everything else, she 
overheard the Third Reich's plans while at her 
husband's side, understanding more than anyone would 
guess. She devised a plan to flee in disguise from their 
castle, and the whirlwind escape landed her in 
Hollywood. She became Hedy Lamarr, screen star. 

But she kept a secret more shocking than her heritage 
or her marriage: she was a scientist. And she knew a 
few secrets about the enemy. She had an idea that 
might help the country fight the Nazis...if anyone would 
listen to her.  

A powerful novel based on the incredible true story of 
the glamour icon and scientist whose groundbreaking 
invention revolutionized modern communication, The 
Only Woman in the Room is a masterpiece.” 

Please be aware of false emails that 
have again been received by several 
members of Calvary Lutheran Church 
appearing to be from Pastor Ken Nelson.  
These emails are requesting that you 

email him or send him gift cards.  THIS 
IS A SCAM! If you receive this email, please do not respond 

to it.  
 

You will NEVER receive an email from Pastor Ken or any 
member of the church staff requesting money, gift cards or 
other kinds of financial support.  Any of the church requests 
will be made through our normal communication channels 
such as US mail or CONNECTIONS.   
 

If you are ever in doubt about the validity of any 
communication from the church, please contact the church at 
262.786.4010 or via email office@calvarylc.com.   

Sunday 
February 9 
10:30 a.m. 
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CONGREGATION NEWS AND EVENTS 

 

SOUP & CHILI COOK OFF       Saturday, January 25, 2020 

SALT “FUN & GAMES”    Thursday, January 30, 2020 

ANNUAL MEETING       Sunday, February 9, 2020 

FAT TUESDAY DINNER    Tuesday, February 25, 2020 

SPRING FLING DINNER       Saturday, March 21, 2020 

 

Senior Adults Living Triumphantly (S.A.L.T.) held its annual Christmas party on 

December 19th.  Tom Kurtz played holiday tunes on his musical saw, accompanied 

by his wife Pat on the piano for a Christmas sing-along.  Cookies and beverages 

were served.  There was lots of great food, fun and fellowship as more than 50 of 

our SALT’ers joined in this afternoon of holiday fun! 
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MEN’S MINISTRIES 

WEDNESDAY 

MORNING 

BREAKFAST 
 

 

Join the men of 

Calvary on Wednesdays at 7 a.m. at Maxim’s 

Restaurant, 18025 W. Capitol Drive, Brookfield, for 

breakfast, devotion and fellowship.  Come when you 

can and bring a friend! 

Are you or someone 
you know experiencing 

grief, divorce, 
hospitalization, 

disability, loneliness, job 
loss, or other life difficulties?   

 
Stephen Ministers are members of our congregation 
who receive special training to provide one-on-one 
Christian care. The care you’ll receive is confidential 
and free, just like Jesus’ love.  
 
If you or someone you know is interested in having a 
Stephen Minister, please contact Scott or Peggy 
Langelin 262-853-0018  or splangelin@yahoo.com.  

MONTHLY MEN’S DINNER GATHERING 
 

The monthly men’s dinner gathering took a short hiatus 

over the holidays.  The next gathering will be held in 

Fellowship Hall on Thursday, January 23 starting at 

6 p.m. with dinner at 6:30 p.m. and devotion /

discussion time at 7:00 p.m.   
 

Come and join us, share some stories, food and 

beverages with your Calvary friends.   All men are 

invited and welcome! 

FAITH FORMATION 

FRIDAY, JANUARY 10 

6:30 p.m. PJ's & Prayer and Elementary Youth Night 

SUNDAY, JANUARY 12 

5-7 p.m. High School Youth Night 

SATURDAY, JANUARY 25 

Time TBD Elementary (3rd-5th) Youth Event 

SUNDAY, JANUARY 26 

5-7 p.m. Middle School Youth Night 

JANUARY 31 - FEBRUARY 2 

  Middle/High School Winter Retreat 

NEW BIBLE STUDY  

BEGINS IN JANUARY! 
 

Last January, Kyle Jones (Director of Youth & 

Family Ministry) led a four-week course for adults, 

focused on how to study the Bible, how to identify 

themes, etc.  That series was so well-received that 

Kyle will again be leading a series of four classes 

(with a possible 5th session) on Tuesday mornings in 

January.  

 

This time we’ll be exploring the answers to the 

following questions: 

 

Jan  7 –  Can there only be one true religion? 

Jan 14 – Can I know that the Bible is true? 

Jan 21 – Can God and evil coexist? 

Jan 28 – Can Christianity and science coexist? 

 

Bonus week if desired 
Feb 4 – Can I know God outside the Bible? 

 

How would you answer? Join 

us for some new insights and 

interesting conversation! 

 

 

These classes will meet in 

the Sanctuary on the dates listed above at 10:30 

a.m. and will last approximately an hour. No 

materials or preparation are needed. Come to as many 

as you can! 
 

 

mailto:splangelin@yahoo.com
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FAITH FORMATION  

Calvary’s youth 
presented the 

CHRISTmas story on 
Sunday, December 

22nd during the 9 a.m. 
worship with scripture 

and song.   
 

Special thanks to all 
who helped organize 
and coordinate this 

special service for our 
congregation.   

 

IT WAS AMAZING! 

 

Thank you to Natalie Anderson, 

Larry Bonier, Kyle Jones, Angie 

Schatz and Megan Schatz for 

delivering meaningful  Children’s 

Messages each week.   
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IT’S ABOUT OUR FAMILY 

JANUARY BIRTHDAYS & ANNIVERSARIES 

CALVARY CONTACT INFORMATION 

Congregation Council 
Ernie Kretschmann (Pres.)  262-782-4989 
Brad Meyer (V.P.)  262-352-6780 
Alex Baumgarten (Sec.)          248-924-5274 
Erik Zipp (Treas.)  262-347-9656 
Sue Dindorf  262-786-5484 
Judy Kestly  262-782-5286 
Jane Taufner 262-784-2818 
Terry Trotier 262-781-5567 
Philip Voss 920-254-2905  

 
Board of Deacons   
Rich Baumgartner [Q, R}   262-367-3898 
Jeanette Kalupa [M, P]  262-784-3114 
Jim Kalupa [H, I, J]   262-784-3114 
Sheila Kershek [V, W, X, Y, Z] 262-389-0883 
Glori Kurth (F, G)   414-651-1123 
Darlene Louison [A, T, U]   262-786-6401 
Ed Ramthun (C, D, E)   262-650.3588 
Al Rodriguez [Sa-Sh]   262-784-5027 
Rhonda Rodriguez [Si-Sz]   262-784-5027 
Jonni Roush (K, O)   262-227-6408 
Judy Sayas [B]  262-784-5375 
Pastor Jerry Wittmus [L, N]   262-818-6792 

 
Staff 
Rev. Ken Nelson (Pastor)    PastorKen@Calvarylc.com or   
  call/text at 701-818-0353 
Gene Traas (Dir. of Music)   Music@Calvarylc.com  
Kyle Jones (Dir. of Youth & Family Ministry) 
  Youthdirector@Calvarylc.com 
Cindy Zilske (Office Secretary)   Office@Calvarylc.com 
Cindy Rooks (Fin. Secretary)    Finance@Calvarylc.com  
Sue Rowe (Comm. Coord.)         Communications@Calvarylc.com              

Ministry Emails 
Council Council@Calvarylc.com 
Deacons Deacons@Calvarylc.com   

DATE 

PRAYERS 

Please check the weekly bulletin for those people needing our urgent prayers.  If you have any prayer requests, 
please call or email the church office.    
 
JOY AND BLESSINGS TO:  Tony and Krista Dentice on the birth of Donnie Theodore on December 17, 2019. 
 

LONG-TERM PRAYER LIST:  Calvary Members:  Diane Foley; Carroll Gehrke; Jeanette Ketelsen; Marge Skarie; Lowell Sonderman; Donna Polizzi,  

and Janet Zastrow.  Non-members:   Henry Alba (friend of Glori Kurth); Jeff Edwards and Monica Barchus (friends of the Kretschmann’s); Christine Elliott 
(friend of Chet Elliott); Andy (friend of Thiede’s); Joe Frank (cousin of Mary Ellen Thiede); Ann Dentice (grandmother of Tony and Krista Dentice); Casey Clark 
(grandson of Judy Kestly); Rochelle Wehr (friend of Baumgartner’s and Chris Spangenberger); Colin Kettleson (nephew of Tom & Sue Sadowsky);  Jim B. 
(friend of Andy Schatz); Karli (niece of Kris Larsen); Reidun Asland (friend of Pastor Ken and Marcella Nelson); Julie (friend of the Thiede’s); Brad and 
Amanda (friends of the Dentice’s); Bud (uncle of Mark and Lydia Trudell); Astrid Bloomer (friend of Jonni Roush); Laurie Gomez (aunt of Jeff Dentice);  
Tom Kestly (Judy Kestly’s husband); Michael Rossa (son of Lucy Dallman); Jeff Edwards (friend of the Kretschmann’s); Philip Voss’ mother; Aleah (friend 
of Jenni Swanson); Sheila Ulsberger (friend of Brad and Sue Meyer); Pamela Scott (mother of Megan Sayas); Tom Waldoch (father of Lynnette Anderson); 
Sue M. (friend of Mary Smith); Marcia and Jerry Borgie (friends of Grace Gunnlaugsson); Janice Tackes (friend of Sandie Rupnick); Brad Gabriel (cousin of 
Jenni Swanson). 

Birthdays 
DATE DATE 

# of 
YEARS 

Anniversaries 

Corcoran, Patrick and Carol 12 57 

Heyen, Donald and Fay 21 22 

Liu, Sophia and (Jiafu) 27 20 

Huettl, Emily 4 

Jones, Kyle 4 

Krause, William 5 

Ramthun, Edward 5 

Roush, Jonni 5 

Corcoran, Sean 7 

Huettl, Benjamin 7 

Juno, Joanne 7 

Kretschmann, Ernest 7 

Schwenn, Shirley 7 

Corcoran, Carol 9 

Hauch, Ruby 9 

Thao, Bouaka 9 

Roe, Carol 11 

Schlieve, Olivia 12 

Tyne, Margaret 13 

Thiede, Thomas 15 

Voss, Natalie 16 

Wahlgren, Erik 16 

Trotier, Carolyn 17 

Duckett, Jill 18 

Duch, Allison 21 

Osowski, Juanita 21 

Baumgarten, Alex 22 

Evert, Amelia 22 

Gall, Jackson 22 

Trotier, Terrence 22 

Bassel, Russel 23 

Shannon, Helen 23 

Rooks, Cynthia 24 

Vollmar, Susan 25 

Zipp, Bode 25 

Iverson, Diane 27 

Dentice, Anthony 28 

mailto:pastorroser@calvarylc.com
mailto:holly@calvarylc.com
mailto:council@calvarylc.com
mailto:deacons@calvarylc.com
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CALENDAR 
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SERVING AT WORSHIP  

SERVING 
AT 

WORSHIP 

January 4/5 
Sat. 5:00 p.m. 
Sun. 9:00 a.m. 

January 11/12 
Sat 5:00 p.m. 
Sun. 9:00 a.m. 
 

January 18/19 
Sat. 5: p.m.  
Sun. 9:00 a.m. 
 

January 25/26 
Sat. 5:00 p.m. 
Sun. 9:00 a.m. 

ACOLYTES 
  

Addison Meyer 
Jacklyn Warber 

Zack Griese 
Sam Sayas 

Matt Schatz 
Jayden Day 

Scott Anderson 
Josh Morris 

ALTAR GUILD  Marty Altmin Tom and Sue Sadowsky 
Carol Roe 
Norene Giuliani 

RoJean Holler 
Ruth Young 

ASSISTING  MINISTER Scott Langelin Larry Bonier  Pastor Jerry Wittmus 

CHILDREN’S  SERMON Angie Schatz Megan Schatz Larry Bonier Natalie Anderson 

DEACONS 

[Sat]   Jeanette Kalupa 
[Sun] Rich 
Baumgartner, Jonni 
Roush, Sheila Kershek 

[Sat] Sheila Kershek 
[Sun]  Jerry Wittmus, 
Judy Sayas, Glori Kurth 

[Sat]  Jim Kalupa 
[Sun]  Rhonda 
Rodriguez, Al Rodriguez, 
Darlene Louison 

[Sat]  Ed Ramthun 
[Sun]  Rich Baumgartner, 
Darlene Louison, Judy 
Sayas 

GREETERS 
  

[Sat]  Ray and Jan 
Chesner 
[Sun]  Keith and Karen 
Pierce 

[Sat] Tom and Sue 
Sadowsky 
[Sun]  Herb and Judy 
Grospitz 

[Sat] Mark and Lydia 
Trudell 
[Sun]  Judy DeBruin and 
Ruth Young 

[Sat] Ed and Kay Marshall 
[Sun] Rhonda and Al 
Rodriguez 

LECTORS Jacklyn Warber Marcella Nelson Larry Bonier Lee Tyne 

PPT 
[Sat]   Lydia Trudell 
[Sun]   Sue Meyer 

[Sat]  Lydia Trudell 
[Sun]  Sue Rowe 

[Sat]  Lydia Trudell 
[Sun]  Sallie Schulz 

[Sat] Lydia Trudell 
[Sun]  Johanna Nelson 

USHERS 

Alex Baumgarten 
Dale Berger 
Pam Messer 
Sue Rowe 

Larry Bonier 
Brad Meyer 
Jon Sayas 
Andy Schatz 

Rich Baumgartner 
Jim Brostowitz 
Scott Grossman 
Lisa Grossman 

Scott Langelin 
Peggy Langelin 
Chuck Lukasik 
Jan Lukasik 

MUG ‘BEARER Peggy Langelin Alex Baumgarten Tom Thiede Keith Pierce 

ALTAR  FLOWERS  Don and JoAnne Krause Kalupa Family  

HOSPITALITY Rooks Family 
Wayne and Bonnie 
Johnson 
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CALVARY LUTHERAN CHURCH 

January 2020 
Calvary Crossroads 

1750 N. Calhoun Rd., Brookfield, WI  53005                262.786.4010 communications@calvarylc.com    www.calvarylc.com 
Calvary Worship Schedule:  Saturday at 5 p.m.  Sunday at 9 a.m. 

AS WE MOVE INTO WINTER, WORSHIP SERVICES AND OTHER EVENTS WILL 
PROCEED AS SCHEDULED UNLESS NOTICE IS GIVEN OTHERWISE.  AS ALWAYS, IF 
YOU FEEL YOU CANNOT SAFELY PROCEED TO WORSHIP OR AN EVENT, PLEASE 
MAKE THE BEST DECISION FOR YOU 

AND YOUR FAMILY.   
 
 
When worship services or other church events 
are cancelled due to inclement weather, it will be 
announced on TODAY’S TMJ4.  As soon as 
possible, notice will also be sent via Constant 
Contact e-mail.   
 
On weekdays, the church office may open late or 
close early due to inclement weather. 


